Minutes

NWSWD Board of Supervisors Meeting & Annual Organizational Election

April 19, 2023
The Board of Supervisors of the Northwest Vermont Solid Waste Management District held their regularly scheduled board meeting and the Annual Organizational Election of Officers on April 19, 2023, via zoom and at the St. Albans Town Hall at 6:30 PM.
	Supervisors Present:

Buermann, Bob – So. Hero - zoom  
Clark, David – Fletcher             

Doremus, Mark – Bakersfield
Henry, Josie – Alburg - zoom

Kade, Barry – Montgomery 
Peloubet, David – Sheldon

Supervisors Absent:
Lambert, Paul – Georgia

Micheli, Carlo – Swanton 

	Richards, Jim - No. Hero – zoom
St. Francis, April – Highgate
Sturtevant, Brooks - Zoom
Tibbits, Jaime – Fairfield - zoom
Tuck, Joyce – Isle La Motte
Voegele, Al - St. Albans Town

Guests:  
Getty, Jennifer

Others Present:

John Leddy, Executive Director
Pam Bolster, Finance



Full Board Meeting & Organizational Elections
Interim Chair Jaime Tibbits was running late, and Mr. Leddy called the meeting to order at 6:37 PM.  Mr. Clark offered his service to be acting chair until Ms. Tibbits arrived.  Mr. Leddy explained that Ms. Tibbits is acting as interim chair until a new chair is elected at this meeting.
1)   Agenda Review-Additions/Deletions:  
Mr. Clark asked if anyone had any changes or additions to the agenda.  Mr. Kade made a motion to move the organizational meeting down on the agenda until Ms. Tibbits arrived.  Mr. Beurmann seconded the motion, all were in favor and the motion passed.  Mr. Clark then asked for an addition to make an announcement and this item was added to item 2 – opening remarks by the chair.
2)   Welcome, Introductions, Opening Remarks – Chair
Mr. Clark, an over 20-year member of the NWSWD board, announced his retirement.  He noted that for 4 or 5 years now he has announced his willingness to the Fletcher Select Board that he is ready to pass the reins of his representation seat.  This year there is a resident willing to fill this seat.  He introduced Jennifer Getty who resides in Fletcher and has Solid Waste District experience working for Chittenden Solid Waste District in Finance for many years.  He stated that the select board would be officially appointing her.  
Two new members of the board were introduced, David Peloubet of Sheldon and Brooks Sturtevant of Franklin.  All board members introduced themselves and stated which town they represent.  
3)  Public Comment:  None  
4)  District Announcements:  None

5)  Vote: Minutes of the January 4, 2023, NWSWD Board Meeting: 

Mr. Kade made a motion to accept the minutes as written.  Mr. Voegele seconded the motion.  All were in favor with abstentions from Mr. Peloubet & Mr. Sturtevant.
6)  Annual Organizational Election of Officers – Board Chair, vice Chair, Clerk, Treasurer
Ms. Tibbits the Interim Chair arrived but asked that Mr. Clark continue this meeting as chair.
Mr. Kade nominated Ms. Tibbits for Chair.  Mr. Voegele seconded the nomination.  Ms. Tibbits declined the nomination due to outside commitments.  Discussion ensued with Ms. Henry offering her services after being given information about the duties of the position and the time commitment involved by Ms. Tibbits, Mr. Voegele (a prior chair) and Mr. Leddy.  Mr. Clark nominated Ms. Henry; Mr. Buermann seconded the motion.  Nominations were closed.  All board members voted in favor of Ms. Henry as Board Chair.  Mr. Kade made a motion that the clerk cast one ballot for approved nominations.  Mr. Voegele seconded.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  The clerk was asked to cast one ballot on behalf of the board for Ms. Henry as Board Chairman.  Mr. Clark nominated Ms. Tibbits for Vice Chair.  Mr. Kade asked Ms. Tibbits about the commitment to attend meetings if or when the Chair was unavailable.  Ms. Tibbits committed to doing what she could to attend.  Mr. Clark closed the nominations.  The board voted unanimously in favor of Ms. Tibbitts as Vice Chair.  Mr. Clark directed the clerk to cast one ballot on behalf of the board for Ms. Tibbits as Vice Chair.  Mr. Voegele nominated Ms. Bolster as board clerk.  No other nominations were made, and nominations were closed.  All were in favor and one ballot was cast for Ms. Bolster as Clerk.  Mr. Voegele nominated Mr. Leddy as Treasurer.  No other nominations were made.  Mr. Clark closed nominations.  All board members voted in favor and the clerk was asked to post one ballot for Mr. Leddy as Treasurer.
Ms. Bolster asked for a moment to bring board members’ attention to the current committee assignments asking all board members to review the committee duties and consider joining one of the committees.  At the next meeting she will ask for committee commitments.

7)   Committee / Staff Reports

a)  Executive Director’s Report
  
Mr. Leddy recapped the successful district vote allowing The District to borrow up to 1.5 
      Million to proceed with the Georgia Recycling Facility Renovation Project.  He noted that 

      permitting was underway and the conceptual building design is progressing to a final 

       design.  He noted he has reached out for construction management, contacting a number

       of companies including the company that Jim Lintereur, an ex-board member, works for.
       Mr. Leddy updated the board on current operations stating that trash streams were picking

       up with the warm weather including tires, construction debris and mattresses.  Maple 

       tubing is on the uptick as well.  Mr. Clark asked for an update on green up day plans.  Mr. 

       Leddy stated The District has reached out to all towns so they are aware of their options,

       as well as reminding them of the district tire program.  He highlighted that small amounts 
       of  Green Bags will be accepted but that towns are encouraged to bring their town loads 

       directly to Highgate transfer station.  A discussion of The District tire collection process 

       ensued including who collects from us and what happens to the material.

             Mr. Leddy gave a legislative update stating that two waste related bills have passed the

             house and are headed to the senate.  The first is an HHW Extended Producer 

             Responsibility Bill of which he will be providing testimony on behalf of Solid Waste 

             Districts.  The second being the Bottle Bill which is slated to include wine bottles, and 

             water bottles. 

             Finally, Mr. Leddy noted that our new outreach coordinator is working hard on expanding

            our outreach activities. 
b)   Finance Report

Ms. Bolster gave a brief recap of the P&L noting a tough winter financially but that now that the weather has started to turn the drop off site activity is rebounding as well as an increase in surcharge related tonnage.  She noted that ultimately the revenue for the fiscal year should meet close to budgeted calculations.  
She recapped the next steps post bond vote and noted she was working with bond counsel to obtain the bond opinion needed for the bond application due on May 15, 2023.  She noted both she and Mr. Leddy attended a bond application webinar which gave some insight as to what they will be looking for.
She informed the board that the FY22 audit had been completed in January but after the January board meeting.  It has been on the website and is available there or hard copies can be requested.  She noted no major issues with the audit.  She informed the board that Fothergill, Segale and Valley are no longer doing municipal audits and we are no longer under contract with them.  She has sent out an RFP for FY23 and beyond to anyone who has previously responded to Audit Service RFP’s, some new firms she is aware of that provide municipal audit services and as well it has been placed on the VLCT Classified Section of their web site.

Ms. Bolster discussed Board Member Terms informing the board that all members whose term expired this year have been reappointed.  She noted Tim Green, the former Richford representative who has moved from Richford to Swanton has expressed interest in offering his services as representative for any town that has not appointed a representative.  She suggested to him that Enosburg who has not had representation in quite some time, might be interested and that he should contact them.  As well Grand Isle was mentioned as a possibility.  A discussion of open seats occurred.

Ms. Bolster noted that to safeguard all District funds it was time to consider another CD.  Currently there is a CD that expires in 2024 and that will remain, but she will come to the board in June with options for a second CD.

No Committees have met since the last board meeting so there was no reporting from committees. 

              Mr. Kade requested that in the future it should be noted on the agenda whether food

              will be available at future meetings.
              Mr. Clark in closing statements noted his history on the board, how much he has 

              enjoyed being a part of the work The District has done.  He will be at the next meeting
              as a member of the public.  Board members and staff thanked him for his service and 
              noted he will be missed.

              Mr. Kade made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Buermann seconded the motion.

              All were in favor and the motion passed.

  Board adjourned at 7:45 PM
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